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REGULAR MEETING
(Administrative Items)
May 25, 2004 - 10:00 a.m.

Amended Agenda

Call to Order
Roll Call
Pledge of Allegiance
Invocation
Approval of Agenda
A. Amendments
B. Tabled or Withdrawn Items

C. Consent Calendar: Wlthdrawals c 0%0 BM W)M/d'@é

Approval of Mmutestl. 'MM W 0 !&Q

Matters of Public Concern — Non-Action Ite
Matters from the Commission
A. Resolution No. 20046 A Resolution Supporting the Northern New Mexico
Regional Water Collaborative (Commissioner Montoya)
Presentations
A.()V/Presentation by Secretary of State, Rebecca Vigil ~ Giron Regarding Help
America Vote Act Federal Mandate (HAVA)
B. {{/Update on the Care Connection
Committee Resignations/Appointments/Reappointments
A. (‘Appointments/Resignations to the Road Adwsory Committee-Yg, Nkm;%‘lf + h%l
Consent Calendar o Ma.m&/‘;
Request Authorization to Enter into Amendment #1 for the Professional

OW\M\La\ Services Agreement #23-0192-FI with Modrall, Sperling, Roehl, Harris & 5:::_:255

Sisk, P.A. for bond Counsel Services for Santa Fe County (Finance bl
Department)

Price Agreement #23-0196-FD with Kaufman’s West for the Uniforms for

m\&\ Request Authorization to Enter into Amendment #1 for Indefinite Quantity

the Fire Department (Fire Department)

C.\ Resolution No. 2004 A Resolution Requesting a Budget Increase to the
Road Projects Fund (311)/Caliente Road Project for Contribution Revenue
Received for Expenditure in Fiscal Year 2004 ($64,893.32) (Public Works
Department)

D. , Request Authorization for Approval of Amendment #1 to the Severance Tax
Agreement for Road Improvements to County Road 67-F (La Barbaria) and



County Road 67-J (Double Arrow Road) from the New Mexico Department
of Transportation ($60,000) (Public Works Department)

E. (MResolution No. 200453 A Resolution Requesting an Increase to the General
Fund (101)/Information Technology Division to Budget Map Sales Revenue
Received for Expenditure in Fiscal Year 2004 ($33,420) (Project & Facilities
Management Department)

F.  \Resolution No. 2004 gﬂf A Resolution Requesting an Increase to the
Corrections’ Fund (201) to Budget Prior Fiscal Year 2003 Cash Balance for
Expenditure in Fiscal Year 2004 ($10,000) (Sheriff’s Office)

XII. Staff and Elected Officials’ Items
Community "A. Community & Health Dev Development Department

. Request Authorization to Submit a Grant Proposal to the Center for
Substance Abuse Treatment for Young Offender Re-Entry Services

in an Amount Not to Exceed $500,000
- Request Approval of Contract with the Children, Youth & Families
Department for $24,000 to Provide Media Literacy and Underage

Drinking Enforcement in Santa Fe County
. Request Approval of the FY 2004 Amendment to the Memorandum

/\v Of Agreement between St. Vincent Hospital and Santa Fe County
TABLED
Request Approval of the FY 2005 Memorandum of Agreement
between St. Vincent Hospital and Santa Fe County TABLED

B. Fm ce Department W0
EW m;sl Resolution No. 2004 = A Resolution Requesting Authorization to
Surplus Obsolete or Inoperable Fixed Assets for Sale, Donation or

Disposal in Accordance\ with State Statutes
2) Resolution No. 2004'2 A Resolution Requesting Approval of FY
W 2005 Interim Budget
3

Agreement to the Highest Rated Offeror for RFP #24-44 for the
Financial & Compliance Audit Services for Santa Fe County(
Department -
Ordinance No. 2004 0¥ ‘An Emergency Ordinance Declaring ::fi
Hazardous Fire Conditions and Imposing Restrictions on
~~  Fireworks, Open Fires and Smoking within Santa Fe County
D. Matters from the County Manager ‘
W1. Creation of Health and Human Services Department
E. Matters from the County Attorne
1. Executive Session
a. Discussion of Pending or Threatened Litigation
\‘\?b. Limited Personnel Issues
¢. Acquisition or Disposal of Real Property
d. Discussion of the Purchase, Acquisition or Disposal of Real
Property or Water Rights

7 Request Authorization to Accept and Award a Professional Services
W

C. Fire

XII1. Public Hearings
Project & Facilities Management Department

\u/ . Project Testimony for the 2005 - 2009 Santa Fe County
No \7“)9

X0 . Infrastructure Capital Improvement Plan (1CIP)

h? B. Publlc Works Department
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1. Ordinance No. 2004 — An Ordinance Amending the 2002-10 County
Comprehensive Solid Waste Ordinance Section 4 (3) to Require a
Residential Rate Change from $25.00 to $50.00 for the Santa Fe
County Waste Disposal Permit Fee; Section 10 (A)I to Allow for the
Purchase of a Second Annual Residential Waste Disposal Permit;
and by Adding a New Section 10 (A)ii to Allow Owners of Vacant
Residential Lots to Purchase Residential Waste Disposal Permits
(One Public Hearing Required)

XIV. ADJOURNMENT

The County of Santa Fe makes every practical effort to assure that its meetings and programs are accessible to the
physically challenged. Physically challenged individuals should contact Santa Fe County in advance to discuss any special
needs (e.g., interpreters for the hearing impaired or readers for the sight impaired).




SANTA FE COUNTY

REGULAR MEETING

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

May 25, 2004

This regular meeting of the Santa Fe Board of County Commissioners was called to
order at approximately 10:15 a.m. by Chairman Paul Campos, in the Santa Fe County
Commission Chambers, Santa Fe, New Mexico.

Following the Pledge of Allegiance, roll was called and indicated the presence of a
quorum as follows:

Members Present: Members Absent:
Commissioner Paul Campos, Chairman [None]
Commissioner Mike Anaya

Commissioner Jack Sullivan

Commissioner Paul Duran [late arrival]

Commissioner Harry Montoya

IV. Invocation

An invocation was given by Pastor Bud Goodwin of the Rodeo Road Baptist Church.

V. Approval of the Agenda
A. Amendments
B. Tabled or withdrawn items

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Mr. Gonzalez, any changes?

GERALD GONZALEZ (County Manager): Mr. Chair, members of the
Commission, looking at the agendas in front of you, under Section IX. Presentations, we have
the addition of a presentation by Secretary of State Rebecca Vigil Giron. Then looking at
Section XII, Staff and Elected Officials’ Ttems, under Community and Health Development
Department, Section A., items 3 and 4 have been tabled. Under Section D. Matters from the
County Manager, we have the addition of a short discussion and presentation on creation of a
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County Health and Human Services Department and those are all the changes that T have, Mr,
Chair, from this side,

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Okay, Commissioners, any changes to the agenda?
Any withdrawals from the Consent Calendar?

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Mr. Chair, move for approval.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Second.

The motion to approve the agenda as amended passed by unanimous [4-0] voice
vote, [Commissioner Duran was not present for this action.]

VII. Matters of Public Concern - Non-Action Items

None were presented.

VIII. Matters from the Commission
A, Resolution No. 2004-56. A Resolution Supporting the Northern New
Mexico Regional Water Collaborative (Commissioner Montoya)

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. In your packet is a
resolution which describes an event that already took place, the beginning of a process,
actually, and this meeting was held April 20®. We had officials from Rio Arriba County, Santa
Fe County, City of Espaiiola as well as the tribal governments where we discussed the
possibility and hopefully the probability of developing a regional water collaborative. The
resolution is there and I would stand to answer any questions and would request your support
on this.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Questions?

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Move for approval.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: I have a question. Last year we presented to the
legislature a proposal to give the counties authority to create regional water systems. Is it part of
that discussion?

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: This would be. Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Okay.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: It would be part of it.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: So basically, you’re out there meeting with these
folks, providing information so that we can in the future create a regional water system, using
state law.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Exactly. And in fact, Mr. Chair, one of the
resulting activities that came about as this meeting concluded was that three of the entities got
together and submitted an application to the New Mexico Finance Authority with the three
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applicants joining together as a part of the collaborative instead of individual domestic water
associations. So I think that in itself is exactly what we’re trying to promote and work with
these groups and supporting them.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: You’re saying three mutual domestic associations
have come together and are working together.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Two mutual domestics and the City of
Espaiiola.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Okay. And they’re asking for funding so they can
coordinate their efforts.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Exactly.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Okay. Any further discussion. Okay, Commissioner
Anaya, you have a motion to approve the Resolution 2004-56. Is there a second?

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Second.

The motion to approve Resolution 2004-56 passed by unanimous [5-0] voice vote.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Anything else? Commissioner Duran, do you want to
go first?

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Is this for Matters from the Commission?

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Yes.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: I'd like to talk a little bit about the negotiations
that this Commission and you, Commissioner Sullivan, have been involved in with the City.
And I’m wondering — I hear that those negotiations might have - there may be a stalemate in
those negotiations. And I'm wondering if the Commission would be willing to let two new
Commissioners participate in those discussions just to bring some new blood and new ideas to it
because my understanding from the City is that there might be a few hard lines being drawn,
which is preventing this process from progressing. So I'm asking the Commission if they would
be willing to approve either Commissioner Montoya and myself or Commissioner Anaya and
myself. I’d like to be involved just because I have the background from the regional planning
element.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Any discussion from the other Commissioners?

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Mr. Chair,

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Sir.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: T don’t see why — I don’t see a problem if we
could just appoint yourself to meet with the other two. Do you have to have -

COMMISSIONER DURAN: You mean with three -

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: It would be Campos, Sullivan and yourself.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: That would be fine. That would be fine. And I
think that if we just publish it - aren’t they being noticed right now.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: They’re being noticed.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Well, I’d love to be involved if that would be

Ul
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okay.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: I don’t have a problem with including you in the
discussions.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Is that okay with -

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: That’s fine with me also, Mr. Chair. I guess
the only comment that I would have in terms of what I've heard in terms of the negotiation is
that maybe we not bite off more than what we can chew and just take small steps. Not try to
negotiate a whole water deal when there’s specifically the water service agreement that I think
we should just maybe focus on that and then negotiate some of the other issues later.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Later. Right. Yes, I agree.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: As opposed to trying to make it all one
package. And that’s just based on some of the comments that I've received. That would be my
only suggestion.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: So Mr. Chair, does that need to be a motion,

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Let me just see. Commissioner Sullivan is gone, and
he is on that committee. I don’t know if he wants to join in the discussion.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Well, he heard it when I -

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: He’s on the phone. Let’s give him a second. My
impression is - 1 did go to the City Council meeting last Wednesday. The City Council was
fairly positive. There was no indication of a stalemate. The three members of the negotiating
team want to meet. I think at this point it’s important that we do take a comprehensive as
opposed to the small view because of our situation. And it involves a lot of issues that we could
maybe at some point discuss in executive session but I think it’s important that all
Commissioners understand what we’re doing. But there is no problem, I don’t believe, with the
City Councilors. I know Commissioner Duran called me and said there was a number of
problems and they were going to abolish the committee, etc., etc. None of that happened. I'd
just like to let you know.

Commissioner Sullivan, Commissioner Duran had initially suggested that, I guess you
and I be replaced on the water negotiating team and that two new Commissioners be appointed.
Commissioner Anaya suggested that maybe Commissioner Anaya maybe should be, and that
we should have three members representing the County.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: No, that’s not it at all. The last part of it - before
you let him comment, let’s tell him what happened. T did suggest that you two be replaced.
Commissioner Anaya said Why not just have Commissioner Duran participate?

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: That’s what I said.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: That’s not what you said. The three of us believe
that that would be okay.,

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: We haven’t voted on it. Do you have any comments?

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Well, I serve on the
committee at the pleasure of this Board and whatever the Board would like to do is, I'll
certainly support that action. Where we are in our negotiations is a lot further than I thought we
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would be at this point to be quite honest with you. As you may have read in the paper, and
from our discussions with you, we got a proposal back from the City last week at the meeting
which was a comprehensive proposal. It didn’t have everything that we wanted in it, obviously,
but it’s their first fully comprehensive proposal to us. It addressed a lot of the issues that we’ve
been talking about and I think specifically, at least from the City committee’s standpoint, the
things that they have agreed upon, and I’'m not saying that the City itself as a complete Council
has agreed on, is one, they’ve agreed on the demand numbers. The numbers that we’ve
generated through the Regional Planning Authority which they’ve participated in. They are in
agreement with what the demands are in the County water system and outside the County water
system in the Extraterritorial Zone. So we’ve come to a numbers agreement on that,

They’ve also agreed with the concept of a regional water authority. And I felt that that
was a great step forward. Again, this is the committee speaking, the City committee members.
With those two major agreements, they presented a proposal which included allowance for the
demand until the San Juan/Chama was built and for a phasing out period. We discussed and in
fact they first brought up the issue of some type of a drought insurance as they called it, which
is the same thing that they will have to do if they run out of water or have reduced flows in the
San Juan/Chama project. We call it conjunctive use, using the wells only when we can’t use the
system.

But I think if there’s any Commissioner who is uncomfortable or who feels that he is
not being represented on that committee is welcome to be on the committee. There is no
exclusivity here. We need everyone’s input and I hope it’s not a control issue, because what
we're after here is a working agreement and I do want to congratulate the City members,
particularly David Coss, who’s taking the lead in the City and also Councilor Wurzburger and
Council Pfeffer. All three of them are working hard. They’re doing their homework. They’re
coming back to the meetings with specific proposals and the chair I think has done an excellent
job of taking the discussions to a point and when we reach a point we then back off and give the
staffs and the Councilors time to digest it. And I saw in the paper that Councilor Wurzburger is
estimating two more months to conclude the agreement. That sounds like a doable goal to me.
So I think in just one month that we’ve been at this we’ve made a tremendous amount of
progress. The meeting are open and I think Mr. Chair, any Commissioner that - all five of us
if we want to be -~ can be on that committee.

But I do want to add one thing and that is that there was some gossip floating around
that the Mayor was unhappy and wanted the full City Council to be the bargaining body and not
the committee. And at this last meeting, he made it very clear that he supported what the City’s
committee members were doing and that that committee would be the negotiating body with
periodic updates to the Council. So that particular gossip was squashed. And we’re proceeding
with the Mayor’s direction in that regard. Those would be my comments if that’s helpful.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: One additional comment. The issue of parking water
rights at the Buckman wells essentially has been resolved. It looks like there’s full consensus on
moving forward and that was one of the biggest issues that we had. They have drafted, the City
did draft a document. We’re going to have some issues I think from Legal and Mr. Gonzalez
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that have to be addressed. After reading it I did see a couple of things that maybe were not
acceptable but it looks like we’re heading in a very positive direction. So I think the meeting on
Wednesday with the City Council was a very positive one, not negative as it’s been portrayed
by some. So I would say we're doing a good job. We’re moving forward quickly and making a
lot of progress. If this Commission wants a third member, that’s fine, but we need someone
that’s going to work as a team. We need someone who’s going to sit and work as a team.
Because if we go in there with different positions, arguing against each other, I can only see
that we’re going to go downhill and one of the - Commissioner Sullivan and I have worked as
a team. We’ve worked closely with staff and we’re making progress. Commissioner Duran.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Please don’t take my concern as anything other
than my concern. I didn’t make this up. I spoke to people who have been involved with you
and Commissioner Sullivan in this process. And I appreciate the hard work and all the time
you’ve put into that effort. I would just like to be involved with you and I'm happy to hear that
they other two Commissioners would support that effort. I can’t promise that I'm going to be of
like mind with you on all these issues. It’s very seldom that we're of like mind any many
things. But I think my goal is to work with you and the City Council to reach some consensus
and arrive at an agreement that’s based on regional land use policies and a regional water
policy. Other than that, that’s all I can say. I truly would like to participate in this process and
get involved with the two of you. I may have a different approach. I can’t say that I’'m not
going to be of like mind with you on it.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Okay, that’s the issue. Commissioner Anaya.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Mr. Chair, do we need to make a motion or just
give direction or — I’d like to see all three of you on the Board, continue the work that you’ve
been doing.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: What do we need to do, Steve?

STEVE ROSS (County Attorney): Mr. Chair, I think because there’s no item on
the agenda appointing new members that you’d want to arrive at your decision based on
consensus and not through a formal vote.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Okay.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Well, I want to have a working team. That’s my
concern. You and I have had our disputes, Commissioner Duran, and sometimes we’ve had
problems with that.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: We all want to have a working team.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: I agree. We do want to. I would maybe suggest that
Commissioner Montoya be the third negotiating member.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: So you want us to raise our hands? Or how are
you going to solve this so we can move on. I don’t want to turn this into a long discussion.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Well, I would suggest that Commissioner Montoya be
the third person on the team. I think he understands the issues. I think he’d be a good
negotiator,

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Mr. Chair, thank you for that compliment. If
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I were to take on anything else now I don’t know what the dog would say.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: This is the most important thing on our plate right
now.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Yes, it is.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: I think the issue has been thoroughly discussed
and I think I’m on the committee with you Commissioner Sullivan.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Is that a consensus?

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Yes.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Yes.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: There’s a consensus. You’re on the group. Okay,
anything else, Commissioner Duran?

COMMISSIONER DURAN: That’s it. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Let me ask you, your participation on SWMA, do
you have anything you’d like to say? Solid Waste Management Authority?

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Yes. I think that SWMA is a joke.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Do you want to stay on it or not? You haven’t been to
the last few meetings.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: And the reason for that is that nothing gets done
at that committee.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Do you want to resign?

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Resign? I think that there’s three members on
there and you side with the City Council all the time and we never get to push any County
agenda because you always vote with the City.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Do you want to stay on or not? That’s all I'm asking.
Do you want to participate on SWMA or not?

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Mr. Chair.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Sir.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Commissioner Duran, in a way I can see what
you’re saying, but I think the only way we can make a difference is if you stick in there.
Because I personally need you to show up so we can those issues.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Okay, I’ll stay on it.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: And you will attend. We have a meeting Wednesday.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: I saw that. I'll be there.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Okay, that resolves that. Commissioner Montoya.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Mr. Chair, I just wanted to inform the
Commissioners that on July 23", Julian is planning and intergovernmental summit. We’ll be
having six different Pueblos represented as well as the continuation from the April 20" meeting
with the City of Espafiola, Rio Arriba County and City of Santa Fe. So I just would ask that
you put that on your calendar and I know my dad’s not here and he’s not going to hear this but
I want to wish him a happy birthday today. Thank you, Mr. Chair.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: What day was that?
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COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: July 23",

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: What time?

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: It will be all day.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Are you going to get e-mail notice out to all of us?

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Yes.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Okay. Commissioner Sullivan.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Just two things. Number one, I wanted to - I
won’t dwell on it since we have a presentation here from the Secretary of State regarding
voting, but I wanted to remind people that we have a primary election coming up in front of us.
A very important one with a number of critical seats at issue and that is June 1*. So we want to
suggest and recommend to all of you that you get out to vote on the 1* of June if not earlier.
There is early voting taking place now Tuesday through Saturday. You can do that here at the
County or you can do that at several places including the fairgrounds and out in Eldorado at the
Agora Center. So please do get out and vote and I do want to thank the people that I've met
during my re-election campaign door-to-door. Santa Fe people are just really very nice people.
And meeting with them and talking with them is a joy and is one of the reasons I enjoy life in
Santa Fe.

The second issue, Gerald, Mr. Gonzalez, is one regarding the CDRC. For a number of
meetings, past meetings of the CDRC, they’ve had no legal representation from the County.
And they’re getting into some very difficult issues. I think one came up just recently regarding
some work that had been done on a subdivision in the Eldorado area that the County staff had
issued a notice of violation and apparently there wasn’t really enough research done on the issue
and there wasn’t any legal representation there to advise them as to what the issues were. Are
we that short-staffed or what could we do to do this? I think it’s important, The CDRC is the
first stop on these issues and these discussions and these hearings certainly are important to me.
I read them and that provides an opportunity for the staff to research and hear the public
responses and the applicant’s responses and helps us to expedite the hearing when it comes to
the Commission.

MR, GONZALEZ: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Sullivan, we have in fact been
short-staffed until we just filled the vacant Assistant County Attorney position. The new person,
Greg Shaffer, is on board, and is in the process of taking on additional duties that will allow us
to spread out some of these functions in a way that will allow us to cover some of the gaps that
have been out there. I’ve already had a discussion with the County Attorney about that issue but
we were aware of that and we’re in the process of taking care of that issue.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Do we ever, if we’re not ready for an issue,
which my understanding is on this particular case we as a staff weren’t, do we ever ask that
they be tabled? There certainly are cases, situations where there’s just too much to get done by
a deadline and if we’re not ready as a staff should we table an issue or ask that it be tabled?

MR. GONZALEZ: I’m sure it would be appropriate to make that request. I
know for a number of these meetings, there’s sort of double duty that legal ends up doing. One
is the pre-meeting legal review and then there’s the meeting itself. As I indicated, because of
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the short staffing, both of those pieces have kind of fallen through the cracks until we were
fully staffed. Being fully staffed at this point, we’ll be able to catch those items as we do the
pre-meeting weekly review. So I think your question and concern is well taken but I think it
will be addressed out of the process.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Commissioner Anaya.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Mr. Chair, I'm going to hold off on my
comments today. I know we have the Secretary of State here today, Rebecca Vigil-Giron with
her staff and we have also the CARE Connection people here so I'm going to go ahead and
withdraw my comments,

IX. Presentations
A. Presentation by Secretary of State, Rebecca Vigil-Giron Regarding Help
America Vote Act Federal Mandate (HAVA)

REBECCA VIGIL-GIRON: Thank you very much, Commissioners, Mr.
Chair. First of all, I’d like to introduce my staff that is with me today to answer some of
the hard questions I hope that you ask today during my presentation. Denise Lamb, who is
my Director of Elections, is present. Hoyt Clifton, who also has been with the Secretary of
State’s office for over 35 years and is still with us as my former director of elections
during my first term as Secretary of State. Rosella Salazar, who is the project manager
right now for our Voter Registration Election Management System project, VREMS.
David Caldwell also is here, who is my Director of Information Systems, is also with me.
Trena Watson, who is also with my Information Technology Department as well. And also
with us today is Farah Marketel, who is also with our vendor, who is overseeing our voter
registration election management system, ES&S, is also with me.

But I’d also like to recognize someone who I recently met yesterday, who is now
employed by you from the Santa Fe County, Hutch Miller, who is representing the
Tesuque tribe as one of their Native American coordinators. I’d like for Hutch to be
recognized. Please, Hutch, if you don’t mind standing. I’m very happy to see him on
board, by the way, and we’ll be working very, very closely with Hutch and any of your
other Native American coordinators to satisfy any of the consent decrees that have been
imposed on New Mexico, rightly so, in regards to Native American issues, voting rights
issues, voter education.

I’m very, very pleased to be here with you today. I am trying to work my way
around the state and make presentations to all county commissions in regards to the Help
America Vote Act. First of all, I'd like to just mention to you that it was not originally
called the Help America Vote Act when it was presented to the House of Representatives
back during the 2001 congressional time period. After the 2000 election, we know what
happened after the 2000 presidential election, and I'm sorry to say the F-word, but Florida
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really ignited a lot of controversy and discussion about what elections are all about. It
brought a lot of recognition to my office as Secretary of State, as Chief Elections Officer
for the state of New Mexico, and all secretaries of state throughout the United States. And
it was very, very exciting because finally people out there knew, or at least recognized,
how important the office of the chief elections officer was within their state. Florida might
have identified some major broken systems in regards to voting.

And during our discussions in the year 2000, T was a member of the task force on
election reform, appointed by my president of the National Association of Secretaries of
State. And we made recommendations with regards to uniformity and what kinds of things
we should be addressing in regards to the next presidential election and any other in the
future. And so one of those issues that we presented to Congress was the fact that voter
files were being dealt with differently in states. It was not just under the Secretary of
State’s office of Chief Elections Officer. In Florida you had 67 jurisdictions with 67
different ways of holding their elections, buying different types of voting machines and
systems that would operate within their states. And so our recommendation was that every
state should have a central voter registration system in place that would be directly hooked
up to the Chief Elections Officer, whether that was your Secretary of State or your election
board, your election officers within your state. And we have twelve states, by the way, that
actually have those types of election boards.

And so within the state of New Mexico back in 1999, even before Florida, we
made our request to the legislature to change and upgrade our way of gathering voter
registration and checking our voter registrations and cleaning our data. And they of course
appropriated about $600,000 to us during that first year. We want our IT people to be a
part of the selection process. And they of course went through the bids and selected ES&S,
Election Solutions and Software, as our vendor for the state of New Mexico.

As we began the 2000 legislative session, we also were given an additional $1.4
million in order to begin this process. San Juan County was a pilot county in regards to
making sure that this kind of a system would be possible within a county. And they stepped
up to the plate, basically, and said We will be your pilot county. And then we invited all
the other 32 counties voluntarily to buy into this central system, since it was not mandated
back in 1999 or 2000, in regards to being a system that we had to have in place.

And so Santa Fe County additionally came on board and signed a joint powers
agreement to be a part of the project to have all 33 counties hooked up to my office in
communicating all of their updates, any deletions to their voter files, any of those types of
activities, people moving from one county to another. We would have that ability to
cleanse our data and make sure that we had the best data for the state of New Mexico for
our voter files. Which, of course, you know how important voter files are, especially
because we are their candidates and we are public officials and we want to make sure that
we communicate properly with people that do exist at those particular addresses and are
registered to vote. And then identify those people who are not registered to vote so that we
can approach them and invite them to be a part of the process of voting.
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So consequently in the year 2000, 2001, and then Congress of course addressed the
issues and the recommendations that we made to them for a central system for voting
machine systems to be uniform. Not all the same, but would have a capability of helping
the disabled, handicapped community out there, that they would have an ability to vote on
an actual voting machine, And so consequently the Help America Vote Act does have and
has identified HAV A-compliant rules and policies that would directly relate to the voting
systems. Language minority populations now that would rather have the ballot, listen to it
in the language of their choice, in Spanish, in Tiwa, in Tewa, in Towa, in Keres, in the
Apache languages, and of course our very large Navajo population, will have the ability to
listen to the ballot in their language.

Now, I want to just tell you that we have been leaders in regards to the translation
into the various Native American languages and of course Spanish language as well, being
part of our constitution for many, many, many years. But what has also come up in the
Help America Vote Act, and of course not only from HAVA - and I'll refer to it as the
HAVA - is the fact that there are 37 states throughout the United States that have been
identified by the Justice Department as having large minority populations within their
states. And they have now dictated to those states that they must translate their election
materials into those various languages throughout the United States. Unfortunately, some
of those states have asked for extension periods to the year 2007 because they probably
can’t find someone to translate into the Spanish language within their states, unfortunately.
Or into Chinese. Or into any other language that’s spoken.

So many things have come out of the Help America Vote Act in regards to the
central system. In the year 2002, after the House of Representatives dealt with what was
called the Martin Luther King Voting Rights Protection Act, with all of our
recommendations, not only from my National Association of Secretaries of State, but other
national associations of county officials out there — municipalities also gave their
recommendations to the House of Representatives in regards to the Martin Luther King
Voting Rights Protection Act. It was passed unanimously in the House and then sent over
the Senate. They changed the name to the Help America Vote Act, and it almost did not
pass because of one particular provision in the law that required first-time voters who
registered to vote by mail must provide identification at the polling place when they
presented themselves on election day if they had not done that initially in sending that mail-
in application to their County Clerk’s office identifying them as that voter. And so
consequently there was a big fight in the Senate and it almost did not pass. But it did pass
finally, not unanimously. But it was a very painful experience for the disabled community
that opposed that particular provision. Also, minority populations opposed that particular
provision, as well as the elderly. And of course, it finally did go through.

And so today T would like to give you a status of where we’re at with our voter
registration election management system for the state of New Mexico. Because in 2002,
when the president signed the Help America Vote Act, it mandated the fact that every state
will have a central voter registration system within their state by the year 2004. And so
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consequently we’ve been working on our system since 1999, going through the exercise of
selection and then our vendor in place and then going through the process of working with
the various counties that signed the joint powers agreement with us. And we bought
hardware and software for every county that bought into the - and where the hardware
was necessary to put in the different counties, Santa Fe County being one of those counties
- initially, we have spent about $45,000 through that process for Santa Fe County for the
installation.

Now, because the Help America Vote Act was a little stricter in regards to how the
counties would send their information to the central system it changed from being what we
thought was going to be on a weekly basis or on a monthly basis, getting the downloads
from the County, to what is now in the Help America Vote Act as a real-time online
system where a person from the County Clerk’s office would be entering voter registration
applications into the system, new entries or deletions of entries, as soon as they enter that
particular name or removal of that name, it would be immediately sent to my office in a
matter of seconds. And so we would have the most current information housed within my
office as being the certified list.

The counties, by the way, are not being taken away from the process. They still
have access to all the voter records. They still must produce their voter rosters from their
systems. But the certified list is housed within my office in regards to any updates or
deletions or anything like that. And so we have all but two counties that are currently
online or at least working towards the completion of their projects, and that being
Bernalillo County and Santa Fe County. We’re working very, very hard, and I’ve just
recently met with your IT people, because you have a connectivity problem right now, a
dedicated line that would actually transmit all of the voter data to my office, as well as the
fact that we’ve done three data conversions already for Santa Fe County. And with 10,000
records right now that we’ve identified here in Santa Fe County that have not been
included into your voter list, we are going to be working very, very closely in purchasing
and in investing another $10,000 for a dedicated line from the Santa Fe County Clerk’s
office directly to my office or to the central location where the data is being gathered. So
that’s going to be an additional $10,000 in regards to that connectivity.

If those 10,000 records are entered in a timely fashion for the general election -
and let me backtrack right now. Because Santa Fe County is not connected as of yet to my
central system, you’re still operating with your old system, your Triadic system. Your
vendor right now is making sure that your elections are going to be run smoothly, just like
they have been done in the past. And until Triadic is of course removed from that process
and Santa Fe County is directly hooked up to my system, Santa Fe County cannot, other
than manually, send records to Bernalillo County or Taos County or any other County
around the state electronically for any deletions or any additions or receive any of those
additions or deletions from the different agencies that we’re working with right now -
Vital Statistics, to remove deceased voters from our files. We remove felon records also
from our files. And so consequently, Santa Fe County, we’re waiting on that connectivity.
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We’re waiting on the fact that those 10,000 records need to be input into Santa Fe
County’s voter registration records.

And so we have agreed to work with Santa Fe County after this primary election to
immediately figure out exactly whether in the first part of July either to do a fourth data
conversion, or if those records are handled quickly, those 10,000 records, because we have
been able to get that dedicated line to our system, that there would be no need for that
fourth data conversion. And we will have the most updated records from Santa Fe County.
So we’re going to be working very, very closely with your County Clerk to make sure that
the general election in November, and prior to that, hopefully in August or the middle part
of August, that Santa Fe County and Bernalillo County will be directly hooked up to the
central system, and that we will have everyone communicating with each other and making
sure that we have the best voter registration election management system.

In the United States, by the way, there are about 36 states that have not been able to
go through this process because they did not begin when we began, back in 1999. And so
when the president signed the Help America Vote Act in October of 2002 - it is going to
take a little while for them to get up to speed with the rest of us, the rest of the states that
will be able to produce a product that is working within the state of New Mexico. New
Mexico probably is — well, we are a leader in the United States for all of our election
applications, our election laws. I want to just brag a little bit about what New Mexico has
to offer in regards to, in comparison to, the United States.

Another provision of the Help America Vote Act is the fact that — and this is not
an unfunded mandate, by the way. I have dedicated not only $2 million of the state’s
dollars, general fund dollars, but additionally, because we’ve had to change our direction
with ES&S on a real-time online system, an additional $4 million has been sent to us from
the federal government in order for us to make sure that our system is operational by 2004,
the November general election.,

An additional mandate is the fact that every polling place in the state of New
Mexico and throughout the United States must have at least one HAVA-compliant voting
system that will have the capability of addressing the needs of disabled and minority
language populations throughout the state of New Mexico. And that’s going to cost the
state an additional $13 million that the federal government will be sending to us very, very
soon so that we will be in compliance by the year 2006. That’s the deadline in regards to
that.

These touch-screen voting machine systems - and I'd like to just go ahead and
mention this to you - the touch-screen voting machine systems that have been approved in
the state of New Mexico are the Sequoia voting machines and the ES&S voting machine
systems. There has been a lot of discussion in regards to the Diebold voting machines
because they are not stand-alone systems like the ES&S and the Sequoia voting machines.
They actually can transmit their returns through the Internet. And there has been
controversy in regards to the fact that those types of voting machines are dangerous and
could possibly be manipulated. Well, I want to let you know that the touch-screen voting
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machines that we have purchased here in the state of New Mexico cannot be tampered
with,

We are, of course, in terms of our elections officials, they are responsible for
programming the voting machines. They make sure that they are secured and certified and
tested before they are placed out at those various polling places, and all the information
that they are able to produce, mandated by the 2002 voting machine standards, they can
produce ballot image retention capabilities. We have an audit trail, not only with the ballot
image retention. In other words, it can produce your ballot, Commissioner Anaya, the way
that you voted, although it’s not going to say, "This is Commissioner Anaya’s ballot." But
it can produce an individual ballot, as well as at the end of the night on election night, that
voting machine must have the capability of tabulating all of the results from each individual
voting machine. The fact that it has ballot image retention of course will address the issue
of contested races, challenges, recounts, as well as the audits of all the totals from those
voting machines.

And T know that I've given you a lot of information. There are other provisions in
regards to the Help America Vote Act - the provisional ballots that are required by federal
law now. No one can be turned away at the polling place, even if their name does not
appear on the roster for some reason. Maybe someone’s application was on time, by the
way, in regards to our close of voter registration date, but they were not entered into the
system in a timely fashion. Even if their name does not appear on that roster, that person
must be given a ballot.

And it’s called provisional because it will be questioned by you, as the County
canvassing board, later on to verify why this person did not appear on the roster. And if
you find that in your County Clerk’s office where those applications are being entered that
that person’s ballot just wasn’t entered on time to meet that roster, the printing of the roster
period, you can actually find that person’s application, look at it, look at the dates that the
person signed that application, and if it falls within that window of the close of voter
registration, you can count that ballot. Or not count that ballot, for whatever reason -
maybe that person should not have voted at that polling place. Maybe they shouldn’t have
voted for you as a County Commission if you're in the wrong district. Maybe that vote
should not be counted.

But you have the ability, as the canvassing board, to question those provisional
ballots. And the fact that 31 counties right now today are hooked up to my central system,
those individuals working within those offices as those provisional ballots are being
questioned by you, they can actually bring up that particular person’s name, address, it’ll
break it down by precinct who they represent, immediately, rather than having to go
manually to where maybe voter applications are being stored and going through all those
applications manually. So there are some very, very positive things that are going to
happen with the central system in regards to accessing information quicker for you, to
make your job easier during your canvassing process and your auditing process. And with
that, I hope that I have given you enough information to ask us questions, and I’ll open it
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up for questions. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: T have a quick question.

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: You stated that we had a data connectivity issue.
When did you become aware of that issue?

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: We became aware of that issue very recently, as a
matter of fact. We’ve been communicating since 2000 with your County Clerk’s office,
and kind of working the same way we worked with any other county, making sure that
they had the hardware and the software and any resources that were made available. Of
course, we can only provide so much that would fall under federal dollars and the ability
that I would have to spend those dollars. I know that early on that there was an issue in
regards to people, human resources in the County Clerk’s office, and it made it very, very
hard for them to enter data, cleanse data. The rural routing, the box issue, the addressing
issue was an issue early on. And so we worked very hard in regards to trying to help solve
those issues. We came to the last County Manager and said, You know what, Santa Fe
County needs another person or another two people to be able to accomplish what they’ve
got to accomplish,

So whenever we were brought any issues, we went immediately to where we should
go in supporting the County Clerk and making sure that these different issues were
addressed individually. Just very recently, as early as the last few months, was when we
found out about the connectivity issue. We’re now prepared to handle and to purchase and
to spend whatever resources we have to have for you, for Santa Fe County, in making sure
that we have a dedicated line. Because I understand that it’s a little overloaded right now.
So I think that there was an example that was used. David, would you like to address how
many entries - or Rosella, I think you have that experience, address how many items they
can enter as opposed to what they possibly could enter if there was a direct connectivity?

ROSELLA SALAZAR: Mr, Chair and Commissioners, I came to visit Santa
Fe County on Friday, and I found out that some of the connections versus from the
previous vendor Triadic, they could enter 200 entries within three and a half hours. Then
with the ES&S, they could only enter I think it was 25 within the three and a half hours.
And it was all based on - the bottom line is that they have a one-fourth fraction of a T-1
line, and they really need a full T-1 line according to Gavin Lujan, one of your IT
members from here. So I think once we have that full-time full dedicated line, T-1 line, I
think we’ll be able to take care of that connectivity slow time. And that’s basically the
bandwidth upgrade that you guys would need.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: How long would it take to get that done?

MS. SALAZAR: Well, Gavin indicated that as soon as he gets all the
configuration and all the particular information that Trena wants and our IT member would
have to have, he could purchase that. And Trena, how long would that take?

TRENA WATSON: Chairman Campos and Commissioners, the process
would take approximately three weeks, from the time I have all the data that I need and I
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get the quote and I turn it in for a purchase order and delivery time.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Okay. Any comments, Mr. Flores or Mr. Lujan
from the County?

DAVID CALDWELL: Mr. Chair, Commissioners, we are working on
upgrading our internet connection with the Secretary of State. The Secretary of State has
also been very accommodating in providing equipment for us. And we are moving forward
on that.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Mr. Chair.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Commissioner Anaya.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Rebecca, did all the other 31 counties have to
provide a T-1 line? And did Bernalillo - is that their problem also, that they don’t have
the T-1? The way I'm looking at it, Santa Fe County and Bernalillo County should have
been the first ones. We’re the closest. Now, that’s something I don’t understand. Maybe
you could clarify that.

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Anaya, we of course have
had to work with Rio Arriba County, and worked very closely in making sure that they
have a T-1 line. It’s the very first time Rio Arriba County has had Internet capabilities to
transmit their information. Everyone, as they signed their joint powers agreement, were
put on a list. And so we took first-come, first-served. As everyone was coming on board,
we worked with them. So consequently, Bernalillo County and Santa Fe County were on
board in regards to their joint powers agreement early, but there were some obstacles that
had to be addressed. And so Bernalillo County right now has got the capability of working
and being connected to us as soon as this primary election is over. And so Santa Fe County
as well.

Like I said, there have been obstacles. And they’ve been either human resource
obstacles, mandates in regards to addressing, that are very, very important for us to be able
to identify voters and put them in the right precinct in regards to those lines and where they
live legislatively, congressionally. And all of those different issues have to be addressed
when you’re talking about a clean voter list. Everything has got to make sense out there.
Those are basically the obstacles that we’ve had to work with Santa Fe County and
Bernalillo County.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: So, from what I'm hearing today, is that in
three weeks we should be connected to your central system and running?

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: If everything works the way that it should — and that
would of course be after the close of this election cycle, because there are going to be
issues in regards to maybe challenges and anything else that happens after this primary
election the first of June. We’ve got approximately about 21 days after that primary
election to produce three audits, three canvases. Your county canvas gets sent to my office,
we canvas your results, then we turn our results and our canvas over to an independent
auditing firm, making sure that during that whole challenge process, because we’ve got a
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window in there where candidates can challenge each other, if it’s a close race or whatever
happens. And so I’m hoping that at least during the month of July, at the latter part of
July, that we will be completely connected to Santa Fe County.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Okay. And the $10,000 to create this line, are
we paying for that? Is it coming out of our fund or your fund? How are we doing that?

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: I have actually, out of the goodness of my heart - 1
want Santa Fe County to succeed. And I don’t want to have any other obstacles. And if it’s
going to mean paying for this dedicated line, I am willing to use, as far as I can, some of
those federal dollars to get this T-1 line operational and paid for by the state.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: I look at it - I want to get online too, and if
it’s going to take us paying for it or somebody paying for it, we want to get on that line.
Because it sounds like a good thing.

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: Yes, Commissioner. Do you want to flip for it?

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Do we have to?

COMMISSIONER DURAN: We give up. You can pay for it,

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: But we are. We're prepared. We’re prepared to make
sure that they accomplish what they have to accomplish. What you have to accomplish.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Gavin, did you have a question?

GAVIN LUJAN (IT Staff): Commissioner, we were trying to do this in the
most cost-effect method.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Okay.

MR. LUJAN: And I think the Secretary of State agreed to pay for the
equipment and the initial install costs, but the recurring costs are going to come back to the
County. So that’s what we agreed on.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: So what was the agreement again?

MR. LUJAN: The agreement was that the Secretary of State is going to pay
for the equipment and installation costs.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Okay.

MR. LUJAN: The recurring costs, the monthly costs for the circuit and the
Internet service-provider service, would come back to the County.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Okay.

MR. LUJAN: So we would bear the recurring costs every month for the
upgraded T-1.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Rebecca, thank you.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Any other questions? Commissioner Duran.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Gavin, will that T1 line allow GIS data to be
transferred to the Secretary of State?

MR. LUJAN: That T-1 would serve the entire county. We would do some
traffic-shaping in order to allow optimized bandwidth for the GIS or for the Secretary of
State’s application. We can’t do that with the upgraded equipment that the Secretary of
State is buying us. So, in a sense, yes.
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COMMISSIONER DURAN: Okay. So I have a question, Madame
Secretary. I’ve read that the GIS is an integral part of other communities’ efforts to update
records and maintain the records and provide service to the community. Are you accepting
GIS information? For instance, the last six years we’ve really upgraded our GIS system.
And the effort has been to create levels of information that we can map out. And I just
read an article right now about how Los Angeles County has used GIS with the Secretary
of State and Voter Information to create maps that indicate that someone could get online
to see where they vote, where the district boundaries are and all that. Will you ultimately
have that available in your department?

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Duran, the capabilities after
we get everyone connected are endless, really, We will have so many abilities to
communicate with individual voters. I just attended a symposium on electronic democracy
in Oxford University in England just two weeks ago. And so this is part of our e-
democracy initiative for the state of New Mexico, to have that ability to communicate and
to educate individual voters, should they need information. Of course, our privacy issues
and our security issues also are going to be dealt with very, very sensitively in regards to
any information that we have that is not privy to the public.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: All right. Thank you.

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Mr. Chair.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Commissioner Montoya.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Rebecca, thank you for being here this
morning. I think this has been very enlightening, to say the least. Just to offer whatever I
can in terms of ensuring that we need to be where we need to be, I'll be there to support
whatever efforts through staff and your office as well.

I have kind of a related but unrelated question regarding a boundary that I guess
was changed in the Chimayo area. And people I guess, are concerned about their polling
place now, in terms of the precincts. And my question 1s how was that changed, and what
can be done to align it to where it was previously?

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: Thank you, Mr. Chair, Commissioner Montoya. I
think Denise Lamb, my Director of Elections, can answer this.

DENISE LAMB: Mr. Chair, Commissioner, you are my Commissioner, I
live in the affected precinct.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Oh. So you know a lot about it.

MS. LAMB: I know this very well. This is a recurring problem. The first
time it happened was after the 1991 re-districting. And what happened was the precinct
boundary was moved to a highway instead of the ridgeline that it had followed. And what
has evolved because of this, and we’re faced with the same problem again after the most
recent re-districting, is that there are approximately I’d say 20 voters who live about a
quarter of a mile from the Benny Chavez polling place in Chimayo who are now, because
of this line shift, assigned to Sombrio Elementary, which means that many of them who
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are elderly have to drive seven miles to the polls, rather than go where they’ve been voting
their entire lives.

Some of my neighbors who were not particularly pleased about this actually came
to our office the other day. I’m sure you’ve heard from some of your constituents because
it is in your district.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Yes.

MS. LAMB: I’m happy to report that we have been working with the
County Attorney on this matter. We do have the court documents prepared. We were ready
to go to receive some direction from the district courts to move that boundary as we did ten
years ago to resolve the problem. However, it is so close to the primary election that I
don’t believe that doing it this week would be a very good thing to do. I think it would
cause confusion. The neighbors know that it’s due to be moved before the general election.
And I hope that that will happen. I have every reason to believe that it will.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Oh, great. Thank you. Thank you, Mr.
Chair.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Okay. Well, thank you very much. We appreciate
you coming here.

MS. VIGIL-GIRON: Thank you very much, Commissioners.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Commissioner Anaya, do you want to chair the
next discussion about the update on the CARE Connection?

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Sure.

IX. B. Update on the CARE Connection

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Who would like to present?

TONY FLORES (PFMD Director): Mr. Chair, Commissioners, I’ll be
joined by Robert Anaya of the Community Health and Development Department as well as
members from the Community Health Division. We also have representatives from the
Recovery from Addictions program, City of Santa Fe and the CARE Connection.

ROBERT ANAYA (CHDD Director): Mr. Chair, at the request of the
Commission, we’re coming forward with an itemized listing of where we are and how we
ended up in this position. As per the direction of the Board of County Commissioners, the
Commission acquired the old magistrate court building.

MR. FLORES: Mr. Chair, members of the Commission, as you recall, we
brought forward a recommendation from the CARE Connection organization as a result of
an evaluation of ten potential sites for the location of these facilities. The plan that you’ve
targeted for the old magistrate court building, or the coordinated health complex was three-
fold. A third of it was to be designated for the Health Services Division of the County, the
second third of it was to be used by the CARE Connection for the screening, assessment,
data, referral center, and then a third of it was designated as a potential site or use for the
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sobering and detox component which was a joint venture with the City of Santa Fe.

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioners, the order of priority given by
the Board of County Commissioners was to complete phase 1, which included the Health
Services Division. It was then to move to the screening, assessment and referral
component, and phase 3 being the sobering and detoxification services for the facility. The
priorities listed above were based on availability of operating resources. At the time of the
initial approval by the Board of County Commissioners there were operating resources
available for Health Services Division through the existing resources within the department
as well as an additional amount allocated by the Commission for capital. And as well, there
was additional resources to start the operations of the screening, assessment and referral
center.

The third priority which we did not have a full business plan package for operating
was the sobering and detoxification services. The City of Santa Fe committed to providing
capital resources for the sobering/detoxification aspect of the project and agreed to hold
those funds until July 2004. The City’s resources were committed for capital improvements
and purchases related to a sobering/detoxification center. The City agreed, in partnership
with the Board of County Commissioners to seek additional operating resources at the state
legislature or through other state and federal agencies.

The City Council requested an updated business plan reflecting both capital and
operating revenues that would support a detoxification center before moving forward with
the sobering/detoxification phase.

MR. FLORES: During the process of identifying the three components or
phases of the facility, PFMD Department, in conjunction with the Community Health
Services prioritized the installation of different components. The Health Division first,
CARE Connection second and then the sobering center third. As of the date of today, we
have completed the retrofitting and acquisition of capital outlay furniture and offices and
the Health Division currently occupies that space in a little bit less than one third of that
facility.

In addition, with the assistance and driving of the CARE Connection and Health
Services, PFMD has completed the design phase for the data assessment referral center and
is in the process of completing the final acquisitions of those modular spaces, and it is
anticipated that those will be completed by the end of this fiscal year of June 30™ of 2004.
Those are - the first phase is complete. The second phase is probably 75 percent complete
and it is anticipated to be complete by the end of the fiscal year.

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioners, after a lot of interaction between
the CARE Connection, discussions with members of the Health Policy and Planning
Commission as well as the DWI Council, and close work with the Legal Department of
Santa Fe County to include just about every department in Santa Fe County, the RFP for
services for the screening, assessment and referral center was in fact advertised on Sunday,
this past Sunday and we’ll be bringing that back for approval, probably at the next
administrative meeting in June so that we can begin services in the second phase of the
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facility.

MR. FLORES: As an ongoing note to the process, when this project was
identified almost two years ago from our involvement and we did an upfront analysis of
different components for the sobering and detox center, and that’s what I referred to in my
opening remarks about the ten potential sites for the location of this center, we’ve come
full circle. As for the direction we have been given, we have once again started those
discussions to find out what is the most feasible location for this site, not only from a
physical standpoint but also a functional relationship standpoint with potential providers.

Initially, the RAP program was looking at an alternate use for their area of their
property, and that’s why it was on the short list of three but not the final selection of
available sites. Since that time, discussions with RAP have been brought forward again and
they have identified the potential or willingness to look at developing, constructing
additional sobering beds at their facility on Airport Road. With this change in direction,
we’ve also spoken with the Health Services Division, RAP, CARE Connection, etc., and
at his time that has been the primary focus of developing a sobering center at that location.

A sidebar to that is that Santa Fe County is receiving an appropriation through this
year’s state legislature. They’ll be coming forward when the other appropriations come
through in July or August in the amount of $300,000 which the County will serve as fiscal
agent and project manager on for the construction or the acquisition of a modular building
for their site that could be potentially used for either administrative offices and renovate the
existing building or vice versa. Those plans are being developed and walked through at this
time,

In addition we have been contacting and had a meeting with the Department of
Health and we are receiving an additional $200,000 through the governor’s tax relief grant
for the development of sobering beds in Santa Fe County. Those are important factors
because that brings additional capital outlay dollars to the table for the development of this
type of facility.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Tony, question. So we’ve finished phase 1,
which by the way, looks great. It’s good to see that all the Health Service people are
together because I remember that we were kind of scattered. Now, you’re working on
phase 2, which is the CARE Connection, the data center, which you want to leave that in
the other third of the building, correct? o

MR. FLORES: Mr, Chair, Commissioner Anaya, the data referral, the )
CARE Connection component is in the second third of the building.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Second third. Right. And what you’re talking
about now is the sobering center, detoxification center, which possibly won’t be located at
the last part of the building, phase 3. You’re looking at other locations such as RAP.

MR. FLORES: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Anaya, yes.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Thank you.

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioners, in closing, this Commission
asked us, Commissioner Montoya being the individual that brought it up, he asked us to
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look at the RAP as an alternative site. We have looked at the RAP location as an
alternative site. RAP, and there are representatives here today to speak for themselves.
They are willing to enter into discussions and dialogue as to utilizing their site for sobering
services. We bring back to you that information, having it been recommended that we do
pursue that site from the CARE Connection. There’s also representatives from the CARE
Connection seated behind me and I would ask you if you have any specific questions of
them, that’s what they’re here for, as well as Terry Rodriguez from the City of Santa Fe.

I think the closing comment that I would have, after seeking the direction of the
Commission is that whatever the scenario is that the Commission’s proposes that we move
in today, that scenario we would have to package, look at the business plan again, look at
the capital numbers, look at the operating dollar numbers, and then take a proposal back to
the City of Santa Fe to see what their desire is as to moving forward. And Ms. Rodriguez
is here from the City of Santa Fe if you have any specific questions of her. Specifically,
what we’re seeking today, Mr. Chair, Commissioners, is direction as to whether or not
you want us to proceed as recommended by the CARE Connection and staff with the RAP
site as an alternate site, or whether or not you want us to continue with the existing site on
Galisteo Street. Mr. Chair, Commissioners, I would stand for questions.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Mr. Chair.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Commissioner Montoya.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: So, Robert, what you’re saying then is that
the CARE Connection is recommending that we do look at RAP as an alternative site?

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Montoya, yes.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Okay. Because that was one of the
discussions that I had with Robert regarding maybe - because the CARE Connection is
comprised of all of the people that are providing services in the community anyway, maybe
it would make more sense, rather than - because I know that — I don’t know, Terry, if
you know what it would require in terms of zoning and getting zoning approval at the
existing site, the site that we had originally proposed which is the Galisteo site.

TERRY RODRIGUEZ: Good morning, Commissioners. Thank you, very
much. The zoning that has been acquired at the existing site was taken to our zoning
department. They came back with a memo saying that what would happen, what would be
required of this County would be that the County could essentially do what they need to do
for that particular building. It’s a County-owned facility. The City of Santa Fe would not
impose any of our restrictions on it. However, as Mr. Anaya had suggested, it would be a
good idea for the County to look at engaging in the neighborhood identification, the
process of having two public hearings for that kind of zoning change. It would not be a
requirement of the City of Santa Fe, but it’s always a good idea to let your neighbors know
what you’re going to be doing. That was the consensus of the zoning department to the
County of Santa Fe for that particular building.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Because I think potentially we could run
into some opposition in terms of having that site designated for residential treatment
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services. And if we’ve got an existing site and they’re willing to expand, because it would
require expanding, right? Building new buildings?

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Montoya, yes.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Okay. So as far as I’m concerned, Mr.
Chair, I think particularly if the CARE Connection is in agreement that we move in this
direction that I would support the CARE Connection’s recommendation.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Commissioner Duran.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: I just have a question, Robert. How does this,
if we move this program to the RAP Center, how does this affect the fiscal issues that we
dealt with when we approved the purchase of the building?

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Duran, as far as the operating
revenues, the CARE Connection has already begun the process of identifying operating
dollars that could potentially operate this site. So we do have some operating dollars
regardless of the location of the site of operating the facility. And that was the biggest
concern that was expressed by this Board as well as the City Council. Based on what Mr.
Flores has said, we’ve also received some more capital infusion which we’ll be able to,
with that capital infusion, we’ll be able to offset some of those revenues that we had that
we can use for capital or operating resources. We can now defer some of those over to
operating instead of using the capital and use the capital money only for its intended
purposes.

So we want to work closely with the CARE Connection and come back to you
relative to the operating aspects specifically and tell you what dollars and how much we
can operate or where we are today. We still will need to seck additional operating dollars
for the overall operation of the assessment center as well as the sobering center.

I misspoke. We have the resources for the assessment center. We will need to seek
additional dollars for the sobering/detoxification center,

COMMISSIONER DURAN: So in your opinion, there’s really no negative
impact on the CARE Connection’s ability to provide their services?

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Duran, no.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Their programs? Okay. Thank you. Then I
would support what Commissioner Montoya suggested we pursue.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Commissioner Montoya.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Mr. Chair, just one quick question of
Terry. Would this affect the City’s commitment of $500,000 if we change locations?

MS. RODRIGUEZ: Mr, Chair, Commissioners, there’s not going to be, I
think, a problem with the location of it. The City had looked at having the sobering center
happen at the RAP site many, many years ago. If it’s going to be the process that we’re
going to have to take it before a couple of committees before it goes to City Council, I
don’t think there’s going to be a negative impact for them looking at RAP. I’ve spoken to
some of the City Councilors as it is now and they’re not opposed to it being moved to
RAP.
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COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Okay. Thank you.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Commissioner Sullivan.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I brought this
forward for an update and I understand that this is a presentation and an update and not an
action item. But I asked - I’ve been trying for three years to get this sobering center
congealed and moving and I see that we have a July 2004 deadline on the part of the City
for its $500,000 funds and we need to move on this and get some progress made. In your
report, Robert, I had a question. It said that the City Council requested an updated business
plan reflecting both capital and operating revenues before moving forward. Did we give
them that plan?

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Sullivan, their request was
directly tied to the sobering center aspect, which was phase 3 as per the direction of the
Commission, so we have not finished that plan because we are still in phase 2 and now
we’re getting ready to move to phase 3 based on this Commission’s direction.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Well, regardless of where the site goes, 1
think it was quite some time ago that the City said to us that their interest, as you’'ve
indicated here was in the detox center and not the other components, and that’s where their
$500,000 was. So I think the business plan and operating plan can really be developed
irrespective of where it’s located. If we have until July, that’s only about a month, and I'm
sure the City might entertain extending that time if we’re making some progress here. But
wouldn’t you think that it’s a good idea to comply with their request and give them that
operating plan?

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Sullivan, I think that we’re being
timely in that request and now is the time to complete that plan.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Okay. I certainly agree. I think it’s more
than time to complete that plan. If we move this forward to RAP, to the RAP site, what do
we do with the other third of the Galisteo Street building?

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Sullivan, when we acquired the
facility, and I'll defer for additional comments from Tony, but when we acquired the
facility, our intention was always to utilize the facility for health or social services. That’s
the way we brought that to the Commission for approval and that’s where it stands, and I
would defer to Mr. Flores.

MR. FLORES: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Sullivan, as you know, the
funding source of the revenue source for the acquisition was tied to health or social service
programs, so we would look at what are the type of potential services, social, health
programs we could put in the facility. In addition, we’ve received - I’ll call it a feeler
request from the City of Santa Fe regarding the location of one of our services that’s
currently located at a facility that the City owns right now, moving them back into our
fold, so to speak and we would have to look at that option, which would require between
600 and 1000 square feet, but would fall in the lines of the health and social programs. So
that one is at the paramount of my list of the facility directors so we can look at and
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evaluate whether that is a feasible move to move that program back into our fold, which is
a County program.

So that would be phase 1 of the third phase, and then we would look at other
programs.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: So we would fill it up with more offices?

MR. FLORES: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Sullivan, we would fill it up with
other health and social programs.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Okay. I just wanted to be clear that these
so-called directions and everything, and I have a problem with these characterizations of
these directions, because I don’t recall - it says, "At the direction of the BCC, the staff
has communicated with the CARE Connection and the RAP program to determine if their
site is possible." 1 don’t recall being a part of that direction, but I don’t think it’s bad to
do. I think we want to look at all the options. But I just want to be clear that these three
phases that you refer to here, the only reason that we went in that order was that the
presentation from the staff was that we didn’t have money for operating the detox center.
And we were looking, 1 guess, with the City. We went to the legislature. What was the
outcome of going to the legislature? Did we get anything from them on operating?

MR. FLORES: Mr, Chair, Commissioner Sullivan, not on operating. We
received additional capital resources.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Okay. So we still have that operating
problem and the City is contributing to the capital. Will the City be contributing to the
operating costs?

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, the City, that was one of the things that the
Commission was seeking from the City of Santa Fe. At the time they made the $500,000
commitment there was no additional revenues that were approved for operating. And just
clarification is that we did, within the minutes of the meetings, request the direction and
the order or priority, not solely based on operating revenues for the sobering center. But
those are the recommendations of staff as per the CARE Connection.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Well, to get back to my question, my
question was where does the City stand on operating? If we had a problem before on
operating expenses, which has caused us this two-year delay, what do you see in the future
now that looks better?

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Sullivan, the CARE Connection
and staff is in a position to where we believe that we could probably provide some start-up
operating services with sources that we have for the sobering center. To fully implement
the sobering center we will need additional operating revenue. I'm hopeful that the City
Council will look in their budgets and work closely with the Police Department to help us
accommodate that need. But I can’t speak on behalf of the City Council.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Let me ask Terry if you might address that
question, because that seems to have been the issue before with the City and certainly with
the County Commission, and it’s apparently still an issue.
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MS. RODRIGUEZ: Yes, Mr. Chair, it is still an issue. The City of Santa
Fe had identified some resources when we looked at the operating budget. We had
identified $50,000 from the Police Department’s budget, which is essentially is kind of a
shifting of costs, because the City pays a certain amount for jail time. We were looking at
this as a jail diversion kind of thing, but then those funds would not have to be spent for
jail time but could be spent for detox type of services. So there was a $50,000
identification from the Police Department two years ago. My particular department, the
Community Services Department had looked at the funds that we provide now for these
types of services. There’s a $30,000 award, a contract award, that we give to RAP now.
RAP has very generously said that they would be willing to dedicate that $30,000 that the
City gives for the sobering center piece.

In addition, we had looked at some of the other funds in our Community Services
Department fund. We were hoping to try to bring the amount that we could contribute to
operating to $100,000. We’re still looking at that process. It is not at $100,000 right now,
for continuing operating funds. The City had received a grant from the Robert Wood
Johnson Foundation. There was $60,000 left from that grant that we wanted to dedicate a
$20,000 a year increment to the detox center. That was one of the funds that we had
identified.

And 1 have also been working with the County to identify other funds and other
sources for grants for this. We’re particularly looking at a Department of Health grant at
this time. So there is still the issue of operating funds, because the updated budget, updated
business plan that we received as of March still did not show that we had the operating
funds to run this particular center in the future.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: You’re telling the City is making an effort,
particularly in operating.

MS. RODRIGUEZ: Yes, sir, and the budget is very tight.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Let me ask you one other question while
we’re there. How will we, in your view, work this screening process? If we’ve set up a
screening center on Galisteo Street and we're screening substance abusers there who may in fact
be taken off the street and brought there. And if the screening indicates detox is necessary and
the detox center is on Airport Road, how does that work?

MS. RODRIGUEZ: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Sullivan, I believe there will
have to be a transportation issue built into this whole process. I’ve spoken to the folks in
Albuquerque. They have two vans that they run 24 hours a day. They have six drivers that they
run 24 hours a day, and they do this also because they pick up from the street as well. If a City
officer calls the sobering center in Albuquerque the sobering center van goes and picks up this
person. This relieves the police officer of having to go to the emergency room or go to the jail
with this person and spend several hours doing that process. So there’s going to have to be a
transportation piece built into this that’s going to be an essential part of the whole thing.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Okay. That makes sense. So then if we do that
does the sobering center van go out and bring the person back to the sobering center on Galisteo
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street?

MS. RODRIGUEZ: That’s certainly a possibility. All these details are still in
the works but I'm sure the CARE Connection has been looking at all these details, especially
with transportation being a big issue if we move the site out to —

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: I'm thinking of after hours, if there’s no one
there from eight to five, if it’s after hours then it would seem that the van would take them to
the detox center and by virtue of doing so, the detox center then becomes the screening center.
And then we have some screening center. Has some thought been given to that?

MS. RODRIGUEZ; I think what’s going to have to happen sir, is you're going
to have to have people who are cross trained in doing the different types of assessments we’re
looking at. Persons who do not present as — are too intoxicated to have this screening process
done are going to have to be at the sobering center first, then go back to the screening and
assessment piece. So there’s going to have to be some play in there between what the person’s
capability is at that time to be able to be assessed.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Okay. That makes sense. Well, finally, Mr.
Chair, let me just ask Mr, Rydell if he would give us the view from the RAP Center
standpoint. Is he here today? Is there anyone from RAP here?

MR. FLORES: Mr. Chair, they were here. They probably had to take off a
little early so they are not here at this time.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Okay. Because I'd like to hear, obviously, if
we're all jumping on the bandwagon to locate this facility at RAP it might be appropriate to
hear from RAP about that. Do we have anyone that would represent RAP?

MICHAEL COOQOP: I'm Michael Coop and I work with the CARE Connection
project through Shaening and Associates. Commissioner Sullivan, I don’t represent RAP but
they did speak with me just before they had to leave and return to something urgent at their
location and they did ask me to relay if it came up that they were sorry that they had to leave
but they were supportive of the project and were very anxious to see it go forward. Clearly,
they have to move this through their board of directors and get approval there, but they are
engaged in the conversation with us and anxious to see where it leads.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: When it said in the staff report, which you
may not have seen, that recently RAP changed its direction in their planning. What did they
change?

MR. FLORES: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Sullivan, the original plan with the
assessment was that they would develop the transitional living center at their location which was
basically apartment homes that would transition members —

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Some longer care.

MR. FLORES: Longer care. That did not come to fruition.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: They had like a groundbreaking for that, I
think.

MR. FLORES: They did and that did not come to fruition for some reason. So
with the discussions that I have had, my staff has had as well as Mr. Anaya and Mr. Shepherd,
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RAP has come to the table and there’s a willingness on their part for this use on their site, and
that is tied to the capital appropriations. It’s directly, $300,000 from the state that is for that site
that we are the project managers and fiscal agents for. So they have come to the table with us
on this proposal.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Any other comments? Commissioner Campos?
Okay, T do feel that we should move forward with this to see if we could take the sobering
center and the detoxification center to RAP. So we’ve got — is that what you needed? Some
direction?

MR. ANAYA: Mr. Chair, yes. I don’t think we were coming for a formal vote
today but the direction when we went to RAP did in fact come back before this Board and the
direction we got was to continue dialogue and if you give us direction to continue working with
them based on our proposal we will definitely move in that way.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: I'd like to see ~ sounds like we’d like to give you
clear direction to move forward and continue the negotiations and open dialogue. And I'd also
like to thank Terry from the City for being here. Mary Ann Cilini, Michael Coop, the
Presbyterian Medical Services, Santa Fe County DWI and the representatives from the Public
Defenders Office. Thank you all for being here and working together so we can take care of
this and keep moving forward.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Mr. Chair.

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Commissioner Montoya.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Just one brief comment. I think with the
resources that are there now and the resources that could potentially be gamered — I know that
we have a grant coming up for approval here shortly in addition to that. And then the other
ones through the Department of Health that are already being pursued. And then I think the
important part, again, going back to the legislature and seeing what we can do in terms of -
I’m going to start pushing the local option on the liquor excise tax again that will bring
revenues that will be used for operational costs for this facility. So we continue to do what we
need to do. I know, I have the fortune of working with a lot of the folks that are on the CARE
Connection and it’s a very talented group of people. So I think it’s going to be successful

COMMISSIONER ANAYA: Any other comments? Commissioner Campos,
you want to continue?

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Sure. Thank you.

X. Committee Resignations/Appointments/Reappointments
A. Appointments/Resignations to the Road Advisory Committee

MR. GONZALEZ: Mr. Chair, while he’s coming forward, I just wanted to let
the Commission know, we’ve sort of been playing it by ear but Finance does have a timing
issue in terms of needing to be out of here in about 45 minutes or so.
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CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Finance has to get out of here by 12:45?

MR. GONZALEZ: That’s correct.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: How much of a presentation do you expect?

MR. GONZALEZ; About 20 minutes.

COMMISSIONER DURAN: When do we eat?

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: These things should be brought up sooner. Mr,
Martinez.

ROBERT MARTINEZ (Deputy Public Works Director): Area 11 of the Road
Advisory Committee encompasses the Eldorado Subdivision. Mr. Allen Larson Has represented
this area for the last 6-1/2 years. Mr. Larsen is moving from the Santa Fe area and has
submitted a letter or resignation. ECIA is requesting for Mr. Ed Benrock to be designated as the
Road Advisory member for this area. This area is within Commission District 5.

Area 3 encompasses the Tano Road and La Tierra areas. Ms. Katy Glenn has
volunteered to fill the vacant alternate member for this area. This area is within Commission
District 2.

Area 9 encompasses the La Cienega and La Cieneguilla areas. Mr. Larry DesJarlais ITT
has volunteered to fill the vacant alternate member for this area, and this area is within
Commission District 3.

Area 12, which encompasses the Cafioncito, Glorieta and Ojo de la Vaca areas has been
vacant for the last two years. Mr. Larry DesJarlais, Jr. has volunteered to represent this area of
the Road Advisory Committee. Mr. DesJarlais, Jr. has served on this committee before,
representing Area 9 for six years. This area is within Commission Districts 3, 4, and 5.

And finally, Area 14 encompasses the Edgewood, Cedar Grove and Golden
communities and has been vacant for the last six months due to the death of Rita Horton. Mr.
Stephen Caruso has been the alternate member for this area for the last two years and has
volunteered to serve as the member. This area is within Commission District 3.

Public Works is recommending the acceptance of Mr. Allen Larson’s letter of
recommendation, and the appointment of Mr. Ed Benrock as a member to Area 11, Ms. Katy
Glenn as the alternate member to Area 3, Mr. Larry DesJarlais I1I as the alternate member to
Area 9, Mr. Larry DesJarlais, Jr. as the member to Area 12, and Mr. Stephen Caruso as the
member to Area 14 of the Road Advisory Committee. I stand for questions.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Is there a motion to approve the recommendations by
staff?

COMMISSIONER DURAN: So moved.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Second.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Any discussion?

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Mr. Chair.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Commissioner Sullivan.

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Just a quick comment that in the course of
campaigning out in Eldorado I had the fortune to run into Mr. Ed Benrock, who is the
recommended replacement and he’s quite interested and active and seems like he really will be
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a good addition to that committee. So that’s a good appointment, Robert. Appreciate your
research on that. That’s all I had.

The motion to follow staff’s recommendations on the Road Advisory Committee
passed by unanimous [5-0] voice vote.

XI.  Consent Calendar

A. Request Authorization to Enter into Amendment #1 for the Professional
Services Agreement #23-0192-FI with Modrall, Sperling, Roehl, Harris
& Sisk, P.A. for bond Counsel Services for Santa Fe County (Finance
Department)

B. Request Authorization to Enter into Amendment #1 for Indefinite
Quantity Price Agreement #23-0196-FD with Kaufman’s West for the
Uniforms for the Fire Department (Fire Department)

C. Resolution No. 2004-57. A Resolution Requesting a Budget Increase to
the Road Projects Fund (311)/Caliente Road Project for Contribution
Revenue Received for Expenditure in Fiscal Year 2004 ($64,893.32)
(Public Works Department)

D. Request Authorization for Approval of Amendment #1 to the Severance
Tax Agreement for Road Improvements to County Road 67-F (La
Barbaria) and County Road 67-J (Double Arrow Road) from the New
Mexico Department of Transportation ($60,000) (Public Works
Department)

E. Resolution No. 2004-58. A Resolution Requesting an Increase to the
General Fund (101)/Information Technology Division to Budget Map
Sales Revenue Received for Expenditure in Fiscal Year 2004 ($33,420)
(Project & Facilities Management Department)

F. Resolution No. 2004-59. A Resolution Requesting an Increase to the
Corrections’ Fund (201) to Budget Prior Fiscal Year 2003 Cash Balance
for Expenditure in Fiscal Year 2004 ($10,000) (Sheriff’s Office)

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: The Consent Calendar. Is there a motion to approve?
COMMISSIONER DURAN: So moved.

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA: Second.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Discussion?

The motion to approve the Consent Calendar as published passed by unanimous
[5-0] voice vote.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Mr. Gonzalez, you’re saying that we have to
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rearrange our schedule or we should?

MR. GONZALEZ: My understanding was that they’ve got a window of time
where they need to be out of the County offices and that would be my request. The other
possibility would be to have them come back late in the day but we may be through most of the
agenda by then.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: What’s the urgency?

SUSAN LUCERO (Finance Director): Mr. Chair, I’m sorry. This was
something I had asked at senior staff. My daughter is making her sixth grade promotion today
and I’d really like to be there and it starts at 1:00 and it is in Eldorado. So I have approximately
a 30 minute presentation. It’s more summarized than what we discussed with you on
Wednesday, and it’s basically to seek approval for the interim budget so that we can meet our
deadline with DFA on May 31",

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Is it possible for you to come back later?

MS. LUCERQO: Yes, it is.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: What time do you expect to be back?

MS. LUCERO: I expect to be back at 3:00 this afternoon.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: Okay. Could we just do it at 3:00?

COMMISSIONER DURAN: Yes. I think we need more time to discuss it.

CHAIRMAN CAMPOS: I think so. Okay, let’s go to lunch break till 1:30. Is
that okay?

COMMISSIONER SULLIVAN: Fine with me,

[The Commission recessed from 12:00 to 1:40.]
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